
AGENDA:

1. Safety Briefing Campus Police

2. Call to Order Shawn A. Kachmar

3. Approval of February 10, 2021 Minutes Shawn A. Kachmar

4. Approval of October 13, 2021 Agenda Shawn A. Kachmar

5. ESPLOST Expenditures & Budgets Larry Jackson

6. Operations Presentation Vanessa Miller-Kaigler

7 a. Capital Projects Darrell Boazman

I. Project Updates Drevon Jones

7 b. Maintenance and Operations Ashok Batra

8. Adjourn
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2 Laura Avenue, Savannah, GA 31404

October 13, 2021

9:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.
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Capita l Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes

9:00AM -10:00 AM

2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

Safety Briefing

1.01 A safety briefing was provided via a pre-recorded message.

Call to Order

2.01 Opening remarks from Committee Chair: Mr. Kachmar

Approval of the Minutes

3.01 Approval of the July 22, 2020 Minutes

Wednesday, July 22, 2020

Voting for the motion: 6 Mr. Shawn Kachmar, Chairman

Dr. David Bringman
Mrs. Cornelia Hall

Dr. Tonia Howard-Hall

Mrs. Denise Grabowski
Dr. Dionne Hoskins-Brown

Voting against the motion: 0

Abstaining: 0

Motion carried unanimously.

Moved by Dr. Bringman, seconded by Mr. Kachmar (since they were waiting on Mrs. Irene Hines): That the minutes for the 

CIC Meetings held on July 22, 2020, be approved.
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[A copy of the attachments can be found at:]

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BY3THS772825/$file/February%202021%20CIC%20presentation.%20

Final%20292021%20TA%20VMK.pdf

Approval of the Agenda

4.01 Approval of the February 10, 2021, Agenda

Moved by Dr. Bringman, seconded by Mr. Kachmar: That the February 10, 2021, agenda be approved.
Voting for the motion: 6 Mr. Shawn Kachmar, Chairman

Dr. Dionne Hoskins-Brown
Dr. David Bringman
Mrs. Cornelia Hall
Dr. Tonia Howard-Hall
Mrs. Denise Grabowski

Voting against the motion: 0

Abstaining: 0

Motion carried unanimously.

[A copy of the attachment can be found at:]
https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BY3THS772825/$file/February%202021%20CIC%20presentation.%20Fin

al%20292021%20TA%20VMK.pdf

Mr. Kachmar: We are working on dates for future meetings, and once we coordinate with the rest of the committee members and our 
district staff; we will circle back and announce those dates for meetings in 2021.

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: If you, the Chair would allow me to reorder just a little, our Finance Team is in the process of coming forward to 
discuss the financials, so with your approval,along with the approval of the other committee members; that we will go into the 
Operations Presentations. As soon as we get remarks back from the Finance Team we will come back.

Mr. Kachmar: No problem.

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: So, with your approval, we will be moving into Operations Updates.

…

https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BY3THS772825/$file/February%202021%20CIC%20presentation.%20Final%20292021%20TA%20VMK.pdf
https://go.boarddocs.com/ga/sccs/Board.nsf/files/BY3THS772825/$file/February%202021%20CIC%20presentation.%20Final%20292021%20TA%20VMK.pdf
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5.01 Operations Presentations: Mrs. Miller-Kaigler

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler discussed, summarized, and viewed the following:

 Slides 66-67: Capital Project Procurements

 Slides 68-69: VI. Local, Minority, and Women Owned Businesses

 Slides 70-73: L/WMBE-Direct Contracts

Mr. Kachmar: Mrs. Miller-Kaigler, thank you, and we will open it up for questions in just a second. I just want to say though, for those 

of you who have been working with the district for a while, I think we all recognize what a great job Dr. Levett, you, and your team have 
done in really focusing on expanding our efforts with local WMBE outreach and contracting. We have gotten creative in terms of doing 

direct contracting to try to really build capacity, and for those who aren’t aware that our percentage numbers are much typically higher 
than other school districts around the state and other governments in the area, so I think we have done a great job in really advancing 

those goals, so kudos to our staff. It doesn’t mean that we aren’t going to continue to move forward on those issues and to try to get even 

better, but we have come a long way in over the ESPLOST that we have had in place. With that being said, any questions or comments 
from anyone before we move forward?

Dr. Howard-Hall: I saw the list for the K-12 Multi Campus, but it was small, and I couldn’t really see it like I wanted to. Is that list 

solidified, and if they could read those vendors for us? Because I really couldn’t see it and it went by a little fast. So, I guess the first 

question is, has the list been solidified for the WMBE’s for the Groves Multi Campus Project?

Mr. Boazman: Dr. Hall, for the Groves Multi Campus, what you see on that list is past contracts that we had in place that have 
completed. The Multi Campus list is not final, we gave CPPI till June to give us a final list. They gave us an indication of some of the 

contractors that were going to be on that project we were not satisfied with the amount of participation, and so we gave them until June. 

We also gave them, and you probably saw that in the addendum, we made an addendum to that contract to enforce that, but we also 
made a commitment to them that if they could not get to the participation levels that we needed that we would go in perform about 14 

million dollars of that work ourselves for us to reach those local and minority contractors. So, the final list is not out yet. They have until 
June to provide us that list and we will be presenting that to you, either through Superintendent Notes, CIC, or Board Meetings.

Dr. Howard-Hall: Well, I appreciate the work that you are doing, and allowing them the opportunity to get those contracts; because if 
not it wouldn’t be fairly done, so I appreciate the work that you all have done and are doing to ensure that we are being at capacity for 

our L/WMBE’s.
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.
Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Dr. Howard-Hall. Are there any other questions or comments before we move on?

Mrs. Hall: I want to applaud the Capital Projects Team also, not only on all the work that they have accomplished for us, but for a lot of 

the money they have saved us. We have had a very, very prosperous return of monies from our projects, and our projects are sometimes 

finished, if not early but all on time, so I also want to congratulate them. A couple of problems that I still have in terms of our capacity 
building, Mrs. Kaigler said stability, skill set, financials, those are the kinds of things that we look at with our local and minority vendors. 

However, I want to know more about what we are doing when our commitment is in terms of helping to build that capacity, especially in 
terms of financials. We deposit our funds across this county in many of these banks and we are very profitable customers on their behalf. 

What are the banks doing, what are the financial institutions doing to help our vendors who need financial backing, financial build 

up, financial know how? What are we doing to form a partnership (signal lost)? While I am very happy with the progress that we have 
made, I still feel there is much we can do to make sure that the tax dollars that we are using for our projects stay mainly in our area. Thank 

you.

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Mrs. Hall. That may be a more extensive kind of conversation that you have with the Superintendent and Mrs. 

Miller-Kaigler. Maybe we can get back to the CIC at a future time on those specifics, but those are good points, and I will make a note to 
follow up on those. Any other comments or questions?

Mr. Boazman: Mr. Kachmar, I would like to just make a comment on that particular question, most of our small contractors that we work 

with, that because of not having direct contracts, normally would not be able to get financing through our normal process, but we do 

have an agreement with SBA that we take over our contracts when we work with our contractors throughout our community partners with 
Vanguard to ensure that they do qualify, so one of the small contractors that we just did got a $50,000 loan from SBA as a result of that, 

but most of our contractors that we are trying to build that capacity has never had the opportunity to actually have a direct contract. It’s like 
building credit; without that you can’t get a loan because you do not have the history, but we do have a program in place to provide with 

SBA, which is the Small Business Administration for those small contractors to get them a track record, and then once they get that track 

record then they can go on to the local banks to get a loan. Most of the contractors that we are trying to help, and why we went to direct 
contracts with them is to create that track record so they can go out and get loans from these traditional banks, but a traditional bank will 

not lend to you if you don’t have the credit history.

Mr. Kachmar: Mr. Boazman, I will add to that, not only the lending but the insurance side as well, but if we are handling things directly it

gives them more flexibility in allowing them to qualify potentially for those projects.
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.Mr. Boazman: That is correct.

Mr. Kachmar: Other follow up comments or questions?

Mr. Boazman discussed, summarized, and viewed the following:

 Slides 75-77: Project Schedule

 Slide 78: EII Unallocated Budget Status

 Slide 79: EIII Budget Status Reports

 Slide 80: EIII Active Projects Status Report

 Slides 81-82: Jenkins High School Replacement

 Slides 83-84: New Hampstead K-8

 Slide 85: K-12 Multi-School Campus

 Slides 86-87: Beach High School Auditorium

 Slides 88-89: Beach High School Parking Lot

 Slide 90-91: Woodville Tompkins Gym & Auditorium

 Slide 92: Savannah Arts Academy High School

 Slides 93-94: Savannah High School Stadium

 Slide 95: Islands High School Roof Replacement

 Slide 96: Early College-SHS Roof Replacement

 Slide 97: Security Vestibules

 Slide 98: Future Projects

 Slide 99: Meyers Boiler & Pump Replacement

 Slide 100: West Chatham Middle Gym Rooftop Unit Replacement

 Slide 101: STEM Academy Cooling Tower Replacement

Mr. Boazman: Any questions before we move to our Strategic Plan for IV?

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Mr. Boazman, any questions?

Mrs. Grabowski: Thank you for the update. For the scoping of Jacob G. Smith since that is going to be a significant project. Are we working with 

the principal, teachers, and staff in the development of that scope?
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Mr. Boazman: Yes, as a part of our design guidelines, what we do is called programing, so in the programing phase it is heavily involved 

with the principal and his or her staff and all the staff and the departments as it relates to the design of that particular school. So, the answer 
to that is, yes, we do take all their considerations in account and so that’s why you see at the beginning of some of our projects that the 

project cost is so huge because we take in consideration of everything that they want, and we put it in there. Then we must scope it down to 

what we can pay for.

Mr. Grabowski: Okay, thank you very much.

Mr. Kachmar: Other questions?

Mrs. Hall: As you know Mr. Boazman, we are very proud of our 89% graduation rate, but I have a lot of people in my district’s heads of 

household who were not successful in graduating high school, but if I am a strong, healthy, industrious person who wants to work. What is 
my avenue to get to work on some of these projects? Am I able to walk up to Jenkins’s project and say I’d like to work? I can learn 

anything. Do we have that kind of capacity? Or must they learn who to go through or who to go to? To be able to work I must know

someone who owns a company or a contractor who will maybe take me on? How well do we do with that? Because, a lot of my parents are 
in that predicament, where they are willing to work, want to work, want to learn, but don’t have the formal skill to do so. (signal lost) That 

was for Mr. Boazman, if he can hear me.

Mr. Boazman: So, we have an outreach program that we do with Vanguard. Every time we have a project that goes out for bid, and we 

find out who the contractor is, we reach down to those low-level contractors that are probably a Sub to a Sub to a Sub. For example, on 
Jenkin’s we have already reached out to JE Dunn, and we asked them to go out, and they do solicitations out to the local area for 

construction area clean up. Those contracts that we can really get folks in pretty quickly and spread that cost out to the rest of the 
community. Through Vanguard we have an opportunity where we will bring in all the contractors that are on our list, and one of the things 

that we ask them to do is make sure that they are hiring local people that are part of that community. We have done that with JE Dunn, we 

have done that through Vanguard, and a lot of the opportunities that you see. JT Maddox is a prime example, he was a contractor that was a 
sub to a sub to a sub, and now he is a prime contractor for us. That is what we do, we reached out to him, and he came to one of our 

meetings and he said that he wanted to do business with us. We gave him a direct contract, then we aligned him with JE Dunn who has 
given him a contract, now on this new project he is a prime contractor, so he went from $50,000 to about $800,000 in just that process. We 

do reach out to a lot of the folks that work in the community to get them aligned in partnership, but we do put out through 

email, and through advertisement of what we are going to be doing on these particular projects and we get a lot of participation from the 
community and from people that want to work on these projects.



8

Mrs. Hall: Okay, well I appreciate that very much, because I always want us to keep in mind that as we launch E-IV we need the votes 

of everyone in this community as Mrs. Kaigler said, we are a stimulus building entity, in terms of our ESPLOST Program, but we’ve got 
to reach all of our voters, that they feel a connection between what we are asking them to vote for and what they can actually see be 

accomplished, so I appreciate it very much, thank you.

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Mrs. Hall. Dr. Howard-Hall…

Dr. Howard-Hall: Yes, it has been quite amazing to drive by the Groves site to see the process that is going on, fromever since the time 

that the buildings were demolished, until the foundation is now being removed. You said that there was a temporary schedule. Is there a 

delay on that schedule due to the lack of the L/MW’s list being solidified, and could you just kind of give us an idea of when the Groves 
Multi Campus Kick Off will be?

Mr. Boazman: Part of the delay was getting a contract that we both could agree on with CPPI. The initial contract that they gave us 

from a L/MWBE participation standpoint, was not what we thought it would be. The other piece of it was, this contract I think was 

awarded in December, there was a gap in the time frame because of the holidays we were not able to come together in meeting, and then 
the COVID environment itself had some effect on how you get together from a contractor’s standpoint. Given all those factors, that did 

delay, but from a total construction standpoint we’re not delayed, we are still on schedule to open the school up in August of 2023. We 
are keeping an eye on that, but part of that process is that the negotiation, where Mrs. Kaigler said, we don’t have set- asides, and we 

don’t have a particular percentage, but we do have an expectation that you will bring to us participation from our local minority vendors, 

and that was not satisfying. What we had to do was go back and use a legal route in putting together an addendum to the contract to put a 
little bit more teeth in there, to say, okay, this is what you promised us but what you gave us, does not match, and we want to give you 

some time frame to be able to do that. We agreed until June, that they will have the opportunity to make sure that they are making a 
conservative effort, and that is what we wanted to see, and the initial contract did not have that. So no, we are not totally delayed because 

these kinds of negotiations go back and forth, but we are keeping an eye on it.

Dr. Howard-Hall: Is this typical to have these kinds of issues with contractors?

Mr. Boazman: It is typical when you have tried to have a program like what we have, such as with capacity building. Typically, on a 

hard bid project the contractor can bring whatever team that they want to bring to the table. We have to take a look at not only cost, 

because cost is one of the factors, but we have to also look at when you have 118 million dollars being spent into the community, how is 
that being put back into the community. It is a song and dance, so what we do is do that through negotiations.

Dr. Howard-Hall: Woodville Tompkins, you mentioned that due to the weather that there might be a potential delay, do have an 

estimated time when the gym would be completed?
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Mr. Boazman: Right now, we are taking a look at that, with all the weather I believe that we are going to be delayed, the last schedule that I 

saw we are going to probably be delayed about 30 to 45 days delayed on that, but we are working with the contractors to see what we can 
pull up. We asked school nutrition, which is basically providing meals there to actually relocate, so we can accelerate the schedule a little bit 

with the auditorium; because we want to complete one and start the other one. We are looking at all the activities that we can pull so that we 

can pull this back together, because it is a two-part schedule. It is a gym and an auditorium. Right now, we are about 45 days, if I have to put 
an answer to it, but we are working with the contractor to make sure that we can pull that schedule back up.

Mrs. Grabowski: I will try to make this quick, and this might be something for further discussion later. Mr. Kachmar, I think that it is 

important for us to take a look at the design guidelines, in particular, in regard to the windows that could be incorporated into some of our 

design projects. As we all know, from the past year, fresh air can be critically important and right now when operable windows are an 
exception when they are only needed for an emergency egress. So, I would like for that to be something that we consider revisiting.

Mr. Kachmar: Okay, I will circle back with you on the specifics with the design guidelines. We will then get with district staff and then 

bring it back to CIC, and to the Board, if necessary. Thank you.

Mrs. Hines: (was having technical difficulties and was not able to hear her comments)

Mr. Kachmar: Mrs. Hines we can’t hear you right now, if your technical issues get resolved, raise your hand and I will call on you again. 

Okay. I’m sorry! Any other questions before we move on to our E-IV Planning?

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: Mr. Kachmar, if you don’t mind our Finance Team is ready, they are available. So, do you want to bring them in at 

this point, or do you want to just have them present at the end? Which do you like?

Mr. Kachmar: Yes, let’s do the Finance Report now, if they are available. Thank you.

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: Mrs. Nathaniel, are you and your team on?

ESPLOST Revenues and Budget

6.01 ESPLOST Revenues and Budget: Mrs. Rosalind Nathaniel

Mrs. Nathaniel: If you could go back to page 21.
Mrs. Nathaniel discussed, summarized, and viewed the following:
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 Slide 21: ESPLOST Tax Revenue Collections: EPLOST I, II, & III

 Slide 22: ESPOLST II- Tax Revenue Collections

 Slide 43: ESPOST I- Budget and Cost

 Slide 44: ESPOLST II-Budget and Cost

 Slide 45: ESPLOST III-Budget and Cost

Mrs. Nathaniel: At this point as far as our Revenue Collections for the ESPOST III, the economy doesn’t seem to have affected us. The 

collections have been above budget the last couple of months. Do you have any questions on the ESPLOST Revenues or Expenditures?

Mr. Kachmar: Mrs. Nathaniel on page 23, the ESPLOST Revenues Collection, I just want to clarify the yellow box in the upper right. 

Are we 17 million dollars ahead of collections, is that what we are saying there?

Mrs. Nathaniel: We are, yes sir.

Mr. Kachmar: Okay. Any other questions for Mrs. Nathaniel on our Finance or Budgeting for E-I, E-II, or E-III? Alright, seeing none. Let’s 

move on to Mrs. Miller-Kaigler for our E-IV Planning.

Dr. Levett: Good morning, everyone. I did speak with Mrs. Hines, and I wanted to convey her comments. Mrs. Hines conveys her thanks 

and gratitude to the staff for its progress with all our projects. Especially our ESPLOST projects. She did ask about the completion 

date, or the tentative completion date for the Beach High Auditorium. Thank you.

Mr. Boazman: The completion date for the beach High Auditorium, that is the project that we discussed that had some issues with the 

supply issues, specifically the windows. The arena project, as everybody may or may not know, is basically in line with everything that 

we do. They had a bigger window in terms of the contract for windows, so we are working with that supplier, we did finally get the 

windows in, but without having the windows in you really cannot do anything interior or in the interior spaces because of the moisture 

and humidity, so it delayed the painting, and it also delayed the thoracal floors. Now that we have the windows in, we should start to 

see a pickup on that particular project, but we are expecting that project to be completed by the end of March.

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you sir, any follow up questions on that? Nope. Okay, thanks. Let’s move forward with E-IV.
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7.01 ESPLOST IV Strategic Plan for Success

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler discussed, summarized, and viewed the following:​

•Slides 103-105: E-SPLOST-Time for ESPLOST Adoption​

•Slide 106: ESPLOST IV Referendum​
•Slide 107-108: ESPLOST- Do’s and Don’ts of Campaigning

•Slide 109-110: E-SPLOST​

•Slide 111: E-SPLOST-November 2, 2021, Election​
•Slide 112-113: E-SPLOST​

•Slide 114: The November 2nd Election- 3 Things to Know​
•Slide 115: Technology​

•Slide 116: Chatham County Voter Information​

•Slide 117: LMWEB Outreach Program​
•Slide 118-119: Project Cost​

•Slide 120: ESPLOST IV- Proposed Budget​
•Slide 121: ESPLOST IV- Proposed Cash Flow​

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Mrs. Miller-Kaigler, to you and your team for putting together that comprehensive summary on E-IV 
and on what our plan is. I look forward to all of us getting out there and answering questions and abiding by the guidelines at the 

same time. Any questions or comments on the E-IV plan that we have just reviewed?

Dr. Bringman: I just want to say thank you. I have been to a couple community meetings and District 6 is quite happy with the 

plan for a new high school and for major renovations at Windsor Elementary and the continued support for other schools in this 
district. So, thank you for the plan and thank you for allowing all of the Board Members to be an active participant in the process. 

I really enjoyed that, and I think it was very beneficial for us to see it from that standpoint as well, so thank you.

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Dr, Bringman. Anyone else?
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Mrs. Hall: I want to make sure that I understand clearly, everything that Mrs. Kaigler said, because I’m a little concerned about this. All

of us who are on the Board are on the Board because we ran successful campaigns, soyes, we know how to do that, but we are being 
asked to step back and not really do a political campaign. We are not being allowed to do that; we can show our enthusiasm but only just 

so much. I am concerned that we are saying that we have, what a 3-member communication team?

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: No ma’am. That is not what I said. If you don’t mind clarifying when you said 3-member communications team.

Mrs. Hall: Well, I’m asking. The communications team that I am aware of is headed by Mrs. Blanco, Mrs. Jennings; is that the 

communications team that we’re saying that we are depending on to get all of our information out to lure our voters? Do we not have the 

capacity to hire a professional campaign manager to do this? Are we allowed to hire a management team to run this campaign? Are we 
saying that our employees, that in addition to everything else that they have to do, that we only have our employees to depend upon to 

get our message out to Chatham County?

Mr. Kachmar: Mrs. Hall, under Georgia law Board Members can’t actively campaign for this tax referendum. What has happened in 

the past is various components in the community who support ESPLOST have banded together and donated time and money to help 
support the campaign with those that are separate and apart from the district. What the district has done in the past is put out lots of data 

and information to help better inform voters and then various Board Members and district staff, the Superintendent, Mrs. Miller-Kaigler 
etc. Have gone to various community meetings, done a presentation of data and facts related to ESPLOST I, ESPLOST II, and LMWEB 

rates and being on time and under budget. You know presenting all the information, but not actually advocating for or against the 

referendum because we are not allowed to by law, so it’s not just our internal communications team but it is much more robust, the 
facilities group, Dr. Levett, Mrs. Miller-Kaigler, Board Members in the past have gone out and presented information. We can’t hire a 

campaign company to run a political campaign directly, but again for the last ESPLOST, various members of the community have 
banded together and have supported the referendum through Ads etc. etc., and spending on pro ESPLOST ads, so that’s the background. 

I will let Mrs. Miller-Kaigler add to that.

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: You are correct Mr. Kachmar. When I made reference to district communications, the document that we generally 

put together when we are communicating with staff, PTA, and school counseling Mrs. Hall. When we pull together the data that is 
relative to what our success has been in the district, we have worked with the district communications team for that particular document. 

As it relates to a specific three-man team that is going to be responsible for communicating the successes of the district is what I was 

primarily referring to. Certainly, as the Board, and the Superintendent can then determine who can be the staff who will go out and 
communicate that. That is the Superintendent and the Board’s desire, as Mr. Kachmar made reference to, and I think I made reference 

to, in the presentation, where we reach out to our community partners (i.e. the Chamber and The Savannah Economic Development 
Authority) and as Mr. Kachmar said in the past, as a part of E-III, we did have community partners who were responsible for the 

publications and the advertisements that we can not use public dollars for. That will be the same effort and avenue that we will venture 
down, but certainly if there are any questions that Mr. Boazman will need to answer; he is here.
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Mrs. Hall: Thank you.

Mr. Kachmar: Any other questions on the E-IV presentation?

Dr. Howard-Hall: Yes, I understand that as Board Members we can’t campaign and advocate for ESPLOST, but we do vote on a resolution 
and I am just a little concerned about those that may vote no, that could certainly have an impact on a particular district, so that is just a little 

something to think about for those who may not be in agreeance with the resolution. That is not campaigning, but that’s definitely sending out 
a signal for those that vote no, or for the ones that vote yes as well, as to being in agreeance with the ESPLOST. So, just something to think 

about.

Mr. Kachmar: Absolutely. Any other questions or comments?

Mrs. Grabowski: Just really quickly, I know that technology is included in that miscellaneous bucket, and I think we all understand the 

importance of technology after this past year. It may helpful as we are doing our education campaign to maybe more clearly state that 

technology is included in miscellaneous or even to potentially pull it out as a separate line item, because that is something that will touch 
every single school in the district and that I think will resonate very well within the community. Thank you.

Mr. Kachmar: Other questions or comments? Seeing none, I will remind everyone that we will circle back with the dates for future CIC 

meetings in 2021, and before we adjourn, I am going to put her on the spot, but I wanted to check in with Dr. Levett with anyfinal comments 

or thoughts as we get ready to adjourn.

Dr. Levett: Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Kachmar, no, I just want to thank everyone for their support. A special thank you to our team 
who works diligently to ensure that not only our Capital Projects, but all of our ESPLOST funding and projects are carefully 

monitored and as you know audited as required. We appreciate the Board support; we appreciate the staff support and look forward to our 

next meeting and update. Thank you.

Mr. Kachmar: Thank you Dr. Levett, Mrs. Miller-Kaigler, Mr. Boazman, Mr. Batra, and your team. Thank you very much for good 
presentations today. One last chance for anyone with comments or questions. Seeing none. We are adjourned. Thank you very much.
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Adjournment

8.01 The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 AM.

Respectfully submitted,
Olivia Hale-Miller

Olivia Hale-Miller
Assistant Secretary of the Board

cc: Board Members, Dr. Levett, Mr. Hetager, Mr. Holliday

Click below to view the video of the meeting:
https://aka.ms/ampembed?url=https%3A%2F%2Fsccpssvideo.streaming.mediaservices.windows.net%2F57874a28-58d8-4562-89e3-

faf8e2b025e5%2FCIC_20210210.ism%2Fmanifest&autoplay= false

or

https://aka.ms/ampembed?url=https%3A%2F%2Fsccpssvideo.streaming.mediaservices.windows.net%2F57874a28-58d8-4562-89e3-faf8e2b025e5%2FCIC_20210210.ism%2Fmanifest&autoplay=false




16



17



18



19



20



21



22



23



24



25



26



27



28



29



30



31



32



33



34



35



36



37



38



39



40



41



42



43



44



45



46





48

Current Focus/Ongoing Issues

• Construction Procurement Process

• Project Staffing - Recruiting/ Retention

• Cost Escalation - Existing Projects

• Establish Contingency Account vs. Unallocated Account

• Reserve Account 5-10% of Total Revenue

• ESPLOST IV Contingency Plan
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ESPLOST III Projects Include:

Computer Enhancements/ Chromebooks: $16M
Bond Repayment: $32M
Project Administration: $7M

New Schools:
White Bluff ES: $23M
Jenkins HS: $69M
New Hampstead K-8 : $44M
K-12 Multi-School Campus : $118M

Athletic Facilities:
SCCPSS Athletic Complex at Islands High School: $7.2M
SCCPSS Athletic Complex at Savannah High School: 
$7.2M

Additions/Renovations:
Beach High School Auditorium: $7.2M
Savannah Arts Café/Renovation: $19.5 M
Woodville Tompkins Gym and Auditorium: $13M

Renovations:
LED: Paid from energy savings
Painting: $3M
Security Upgrades: $6M

Re-Roofs:
Islands High School: $2.4 M

HVAC:
Formey: $3.2 M
Georgetown K8: $2.5 M
Johnson HS: $4.5 M
Marshpoint: $2.3 M
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On November 8, 2016, the citizens of Savannah-Chatham 
County overwhelmingly approved the continuation of the 

one percent sales tax.

The ESPLOST III extension provided for a collection of taxes up to $382 million 
or for 5 years (whichever comes first), and is being used for:
• New school construction
• Renovations
• Security enhancements
• Heating and air conditioning systems
• Roofing
• Technology resource upgrades for students
• Physical education/athletic facilities.
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White Bluff Elementary School

Project Budget: $19,882,000

Savannah High School Athletics 

Project Budget: $7,255,000

Islands High School Athletics

Project Budget: $5,335,213

Beach High School Auditorium

Project Budget: $7,200,000
Woodville Tompkins Gym & Aud.

Project Budget: $13,000,000

K-12 Multi-Campus School

Project Budget: $118,000,000

New Hampstead K8

Project Budget: $44,400,000
Jenkins High School

Project Budget: $69,000,000
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Funding Source: ESPLOST IV(T)

Team:

Architect/Engineer: Hussey Gay Bell

Contractor: TBD

Status: Design

In progress: Conceptual design, programming
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REFOCUS on creating and maintaining "green schools" 
for healthy school environments. Improving indoor air quality, 
daylighting, and connection to nature are proven to be 
beneficial to the physical and emotional well-being of students 
and staff.

Why green schools?
Successful green schools are better for students, teachers, and 
communities, as demonstrated through research and on-the-
ground experience:
•Green school buildings are better for teachers and students
•Green school buildings are better for budgets
•Green school buildings are better for communities
•Green school buildings are better for the planet

https://www.centerforgreenschools.org/green-schools-are-better-learning
https://www.centerforgreenschools.org/green-schools-are-better-budgets
https://www.centerforgreenschools.org/green-schools-are-better-communities
https://www.centerforgreenschools.org/green-schools-are-better-planet
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The Construction Design Guidelines should be understood as a guideline only. Individual projects 

and site circumstances may call for our architects and engineers to exercise their judgement in designing in a 

manner which complies with all applicable federal, state and local codes, ordinances, laws and other regulations 
that have jurisdiction over our construction.

Construction Design 
Guidelines create a common 
foundation in new construction and 
renovations through uniformity, system 
and component quality, compatibility, 
sustainability, functionality, and ease of 
maintenance.

As curriculum delivery, construction methods 

and market conditions evolve, so must our 
Guidelines.

To better handle this evolution, Capital 
Projects has recently contracted with 

vendor BSD Speclink for a cloud-based 

specification program. This will allow us to 

align our documentation with industry-

standard information divisions for ease of 
reference. It also allows us to receive, 

incorporate, and disseminate revisions on a 

real-time basis, so that our building designs 
are always up-to-date.

The Construction Design 

Guidelines historically have been 

reviewed by internal departments 

within the Savannah Chatham on a 
biannual basis, but have not been 

reviewed during COVID. We intend to 

start those internal reviews of the 

new cloud-based document in 

December, continuing with our 
previous schedule of reviews every 

June and December.
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September 2021 Budget Report $3,572,758

Close out Open Projects

& Additional Revenue $1,354,388

Total Potential E2 Unallocated Funds $4,927,146
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❑ Restored Budgets



75

❑ EIII Projects Added

❑ EIII Projects not Restored
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:

Architect/Engineer: Buckley

Contractor: TBD

Status: Design

In progress: Conceptual design, programming



Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Replacement of Original School Built in 1957

Team:

Architect/Engineer : Hussey Gay

Bell

CMR: J.E. Dunn Construction Group

Status: Construction

Phase I complete: new school is occupied. Site work continues 

on parking areas, landscaping, and play fields including 

artificial turf practice field.
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:

Architect/Engineer: Perkins & Will

Contractor: CPPI

CMA: Pat Mathis Construction Co

Status: Construction

In progress: Landscaping, playground turf, ceiling

tile, cafetorium stage, gym bleachers, terrazzo,

restroom fixtures, millwork, Admin office carpet

Oct-TBD

Oct-Dec
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team: Architect: LS3P

Contractor: CPPI

Status: Under Construction
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:

A/E: J.W. Robinson & Associates

Contractor: Pioneer Construction Inc.

CMA: Pat Mathis Construction Co

Status: Closeout

Complete

Oct- July
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:

Architect/Engineer: J.W. Buckley & Associates, Inc. & Associates, Inc.

Contractor: TQ Constructors, Inc.

CMA: Polote

Status: Construction

Phase I (Gym): TCO issued 7/20/21

Phase II (Auditorium) roof bar joist installation, CMU, 

concrete pour.
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team: Architect/Engineer: Cogdell & Mendrala Architects

Contractor: RW Allen

Status: Construction

In progress: A/V install, data fiber, scoreboard, fire alarm

TBD
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1927

Team:

Architect/Engineer: Cogdell & Mendrala Architects

Contractor: TBD

Status: Design
Construction Procurement: to be advertised for construction proposals by November. Scope includes:

New 14,000 sf kitchen/cafeteria addition; upgrades to existing building including HVAC,

lighting, and auditorium renovations; site improvements including utilities, stormwater management, 

landscaping, and parking.
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Funding Source: ESPLOST II

Building Constructed: 1998 Age: 22

Team:

Design Professional: Raymond Engineering

Contractor: Roofing Professionals Inc.

Status:

Project materially completed.

Contractor working on final punch items.
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1997 Age: 23

Team:

Design Professional: Hussey Gay Bell

Contractor: Metalcrafts

Status:

Project completed.

Minor items to address for final closeout.
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 2001 Age: 19

Team:

Design Professional: Chatham Engineering

Contractor: Waters Mechanical

Status:

Project completed.

Evaluation completed & final construction payment processed

Project budget: $434,500
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1929 Age: 92

Team:
Design Professional: Barnard Architects

Contractor: CNB Construction

Status: Complete
Project included removal of LBP, tree-

trimming, painting of fascia's, cornices, 

portico, stucco and hollow metal doors & 

frames.

Project start date: 5/24/2021

Material Completion: 7/21/2021

Project budget: $127,148

Completed portico at the Charles Ellis Montessori 
Academy K8
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1956 Age: 65

Team:
Design Professional: N/A

Contractor: Bonitz of Georgia, Inc.

Status: Complete
Project included tree-trimming (SCCPSS) 

plus removal / replacement of deteriorated 

gutters & downspouts about the gymnasium.

Project start date: 6/14/2021

Material Completion: 7/21/2021

Project budget: $14,946
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1967 Age: 54

Team:
Design Professional: N/A

Contractor: CNB Construction

Status:
Project included removal, repair and 

replacement of an existing decorative space-

frame at the bus loading area plus minor 

repairs and touch-up work to the existing 

EIFS soffit

Project start date: 6/12/2021

Material Completion: 6/30/2021

Project budget: $12,250




